11 Why Black Women's Experiences of #MeToo Are Different

Yolonda Wilson

Yolonda Wilson is an assistant professor of philosophy at Howard University. She specializes in bioethics as it intersects with social/political philosophy, feminist philosophy, and race.

Originally published June 14, 2018, on <u>theconversation.com</u>. Creative Commons License Deed, Attribution-NoDerivatives 4.0 International (CC BYND 4.0).

This article contains accounts of different forms of sexual violence.—Editor

In April, a 25-year-old black woman named Chikesia Clemons was violently arrested by police at a Waffle House restaurant in Alabama.¹

A video of the arrest that went viral shows police pulling Clemons from her chair and throwing her to the floor. In the process, her breasts are exposed and her dress rides up in the back. When she attempts to cover her breasts, the two officers on top of her threaten to break her arm for "resisting."

Clemons' experience is not unique. In the U.S., black women are not afforded the same regard for bodily privacy as white women.

Another example: In an investigation of the Baltimore City Police Department, the Department of Justice found that the Baltimore Police Department frequently engaged in unjustified strip searches of African-Americans.² In one instance, Baltimore police conducted a strip search of a black woman, including an anal cavity search, on a sidewalk in broad daylight and in full public view.³ The woman's pleas to not be forced to disrobe in public were ignored. Her offense? A broken headlight.

While the #MeToo movement has been successful in bringing down several high-profile assailants, critics continue to argue that it has been monopolized by middle- and upper-class white women, particularly white Hollywood actresses. This, despite the fact that a black woman, Tarana Burke, created the Me Too campaign more than a decade ago. These criticisms reflect the fact that black women have experienced sexual violence differently than white women.

As a philosopher of race and gender who has written about sexual harassment, I offer historical context on the ways that black women experience sexual abuse, often by the authority of the state, as a way to think about black women's contemporary experiences as the kinds of experiences that #MeToo should address.⁶

History of Black Women's Bodies on Display

As early as the 17th century, European men wrote travel narratives about their trips to West Africa to capture, enslave and trade African people. Their writings offer a window into how they perceived African women and what they thought primarily European male readers would find titillating.

In particular, their descriptions of West African women's style of dance played a role in shaping European perceptions of black women's sexual immorality and availability.

These travel accounts were the popular media of their day and offered some of the first reports of continental Africa to average Europeans. For example, Frenchman Jean Barbot wrote of African men and women "knocking bellies together very indecently" while "uttering some dirty mysterious words." Meanwhile, naval officer Abraham Duqesne characterized African women as desiring the "caresses of white men."

Because African women differed from European women both in attire and bodily movement, European travel writers regarded African women as sexually available and immoral. European settlers carried these attitudes to the United States where enslaved black women were subjected to violent sexual abuse and forced nudity as routine social practice, in ways that would have been unthinkable toward white women.⁸

Sexual Violence and the Father of Gynecology

By the 19th century, treating black and white women differently was firmly entrenched in society. Nowhere was this more evident than in the practice of J. Marion Sims, the physician widely regarded by gynecologists as the "father of modern gynecology." The convention of the period was for physicians to conduct gynecological examinations of white women with averted gazes while the patients remained as clothed as possible.

However, Sims also conducted medical experiments on enslaved black women that ultimately resulted in a technique to repair vesicovaginal fistula, an opening that can develop between the vaginal wall and the bladder or large intestine, sometimes as a result of childbirth. The enslaved black women were stripped completely naked and examined on all fours, as Sims and other physicians took turns using a specially created speculum that enabled full viewing of the vagina. Private citizens were also allowed to watch these experiments and they, too, were invited to witness the full exposure of enslaved women's vaginas.

Sims conducted his experiments without anesthesia, despite the fact that ether was known and in use by the time he performed later surgeries. Black women were denied anesthesia on the grounds that black people did not feel pain in the same ways that white people felt pain, a perception that still exists today. For example, one study found that when people viewed images of blacks receiving

painful stimuli, like needle pricks, they responded with less empathy than when they viewed similar images of white people in pain.

Sexual Violence in a Court of Law

In New York in 1925, another historical example shows how black women's exposed bodies have been treated with indifference. Kip Rhinelander, a member of New York's high society, was set to wed Alice Beatrice Jones, a working-class biracial woman. Their union drew national attention.

Although New York did not legally prohibit interracial marriage as other statesdid at that time, society strongly disapproved of interracial marriage. 14

Once their marriage was made public, Kip filed for divorce on the grounds of fraud. The salient question in the divorce hearing was whether Kip knew that Alice was black at the time of their marriage.

In order to answer that question, Alice's attorney suggested that Alice bare her breasts in front of the all-white male jury, judge and attorneys in order to prove her racial identity. By viewing the shading of her areolas and legs, he said, the jurors could assess whether Kip – who had admitted to premarital sex with her – should have known her racial identity.

The judge directed Alice to follow through. Neither Alice Rhinelander's tears nor her connection to a prominent white family could save her from the indignity of forced nudity in front of strangers. Ultimately, the jury decided that Alice was, in fact, "of colored blood" and that she did not conceal or misrepresent her racial identity.

The Past Is Present

The hostility to black women's bodily privacy and dignity in these examples isn't accidental. Rather, it is part of the history of how black women have been cast in U.S. society.

In the Sims and Rhinelander examples, the legal status of enslavement and weight of the court validated the coercive display of black women's bodies. The Department of Justice found that the Baltimore police used the weight of their badges to force compliance with public strip searches. Likewise, in the Waffle House example, although Clemons' initial exposure may not have been intentional, the police responded to her cries and her attempts to cover herself by using their authority to threaten her with further harm.

This is a unique form of sexual violence experienced by black women. The convergence of race and gender in black women's lives has created the social conditions in which black women are coerced and often expected, under threat of punishment by the government, to suffer the exposure of intimate body parts.

Race and gender converge in black women's lives and have created the social conditions under which black women are coerced and expected to suffer the exposure of intimate body parts, or else face punishment. If movements like #MeToo are serious about combating sexual violence, then they have to also understand these practices as sexual violence.

Notes

- <u>1</u>. Sheets, Connor. "Outrage Growing Over Black Woman's Arrest in Alabama Waffle House by White Police Officers." *Advance Local*, 22 Apr. 2018, www.al.com/news/birmingham/2018/04/outrage_growing_over_black_wom.html.
- <u>2</u>. *Investigation of the Baltimore City Police Department*, U.S. Department of Justice, Civil Rights Division, 10 Aug. 2016. Available at www.justice.gov/crt/file/883296/download.
- <u>3</u>. Adams, Genetta M. "The 7 Most Outrageous and Racist Acts Found in DOJ's Report on Baltimore Police Department." *The Root*, 11 Aug. 2016, <u>www.theroot.com/the-7-most-outrageous-and-racist-acts-found-in-doj-s-re-1790856365</u>.
- <u>4</u>. White, Gillian B. "The Glaring Blind Spot of the 'Me Too' Movement." *The Atlantic*, 22 Nov. 2017, www.theatlantic.com/entertainment/archive/2017/11/the-glaring-blind-spot-of-the-me-too-movement/546458/.
- <u>5</u>. Garcia, Sandra E. "The Woman Who Created #MeToo Long Before Hashtags." *The New York Times*, 20 Oct. 2017, www.nytimes.com/2017/10/20/us/me-too-movement-tarana-burke.html.
- **6**. Wilson, Yolonda Y. "How Might We Address the Factors That Contribute to the Scarcity of Philosophers Who Are Women and/or of Color?" *Hypatia: A Journal of Feminist Philosophy*, vol. 32, no. 4, 9 Sept. 2017, pp. 853–861. *Wiley Online Library*, doi:10.1111/hypa.12353.
- <u>7</u>. Thompson, Katrina Dyonne. "'Some Were Wild, Some Were Soft, Some Were Tame, and Some Were Fiery': Female Dancers, Male Explorers, and the Sexualization of Blackness, 1600–1900." *Black Women, Gender Families*, vol. 6, no. 2, 2012, pp. 1–28. *JSTOR*, doi:10.5406/blacwomegendfami.6.2.0001.

- . Feimster, Crystal N. "When Black Women Reclaimed Their Bodies." *Slate*, 2 Feb. 2018, slate.com/human-interest/2018/02/how-formerly-enslaved-black-women-fought-for-human-dignity-and-sexual-justice.html.
- . Zhang, Sarah. "The Surgeon Who Experimented on Slaves." *The Atlantic*, 18 Apr. 2018, www.theatlantic.com/health/archive/2018/04/j-marion-sims/558248/.
- . Washington, Harriet A. *Medical Apartheid: The Dark History of Medical Experimentation on Black Americans from Colonial Times to the Present*. Anchor, 2008.
- <u>11</u>. Domonoske, Camila. "'Father of Gynecology,' Who Experimented on Slaves, No Longer on Pedestal in NYC." *NPR*, 17 Apr. 2018, <u>www.npr.org/sections/thetwo-way/2018/04/17/603163394/father-of-gynecology-who-experimented-on-slaves-no-longer-on-pedestal-in-nyc.</u>
- 12. "Study: Whites Think Black People Feel Less Pain." *Tell Me More.* NPR, 11 June 2013.
- . Onwuachi-Willig, Angela. "A Beautiful Lie: Exploring Rhinelander v. Rhinelander as a Formative Lesson on Race, Identity, Marriage, and Family." *California Law Review*, vol. 95, no. 6, Dec. 2007, pp. 2393–2458., doi:10.15779/Z38P98N.
- . Pascoe, Peggy. *What Comes Naturally: Miscegenation Law and the Making of Race in America*. Oxford University Press, 2009.